

https://asce-uok.edu.pk/journal DOI: https://doi.org/10.56384/jes.v39i2.313

# Analysis of Geopolitical Dilemmas: A Case Study of Pakistan and Poland

Dashab Annus<sup>\*</sup> Faisal Javaid<sup>\*\*</sup>

## Abstract

The study provides an in-depth examination of the geostrategic challenges that Poland and Pakistan face presently. On the one hand, due to its position between two strategically relevant, such as Germany and Russia, and the absence of any actual natural barriers to keep hegemons at bay, Poland has had one of the most turbulent histories. It was remained at the mercy of its larger neighbours. On the other hand, due to its location, natural riches, and geopolitical position, Pakistan is now at a crossroads of promises and challenges, geopolitical ambitions of the powerful nations and the burgeoning commercial possibilities in Asia. The internal and external states of the region are leaning more towards their competing strategic options rather than attaining their geopolitical aims through collaboration. These strategic calculations are generating disturbance on the strategic front for the whole region in general, and for Pakistan in particular. The article is a comprehensive analysis of the geostrategic challenges that the two countries are now facing and will deal on aspect of their shared existence.

**Keywords:** Pakistan, Poland, Russia, refugee, security, neighbours, geopolitics, conflict

## Introduction

Geography has always played a vital role in the policy making process of any country. The strategic interests, foreign policy, and security challenges of any

 $\odot$ 

<sup>\*</sup> Mr. Dashab Annus is an MS Scholar at the Department of International Relations, Federal Urdu University of Arts, Science and Technology, Karachi. Email: dashab.annus.ir@fuuast.edu.pk.

<sup>\*\*</sup> Dr. Faisal Javaid is an Assistant Professor at the Department of International Relations, Federal Urdu University of Arts, Science and Technology, Karachi. Email: faisal.javaid@fuuast.edu.pk.

nation are significantly influenced by its geopolitical location. The geographical placement of a nation and the natural obstacles that dot its territory impact its diplomatic and financial relations with other nations as well as its capacity to safeguard its independence against external threats. In this respect, Pakistan and Poland have certain similarities. This geographical component has been a double-edged sword for both the countries. It is their location and geopolitical scenarios that have put both the countries in the middle of many wars, conflicts, diplomatic crises, and socio-political upheavals. Pakistan's location in South Asia has made it an important regional country from its inception. The dramatic rise in Pakistan's geopolitical importance in recent years has resulted in a plethora of new opportunities for the nation as well as the usual issue faced by middle powers over which side of the equation, they should join in order to protect their interests. The world has entered again into a great power struggle with China's ascent and Russia's revival. China is the United States' main adversary, as the two countries are competing for hegemony in the Asian region. While the United States strives to preserve its regional dominance, China uses its vast resources to rapidly amass allies and expand its sphere of influence. The middle countries in the Asia-Pacific region are in a difficult position because of the geopolitical tussle among the two giants and their efforts to renew existing alliances and build new coalitions. Pakistan, on the other hand, is plagued by a number of geopolitical realities. These include Afghanistan, its refugee crisis and instability that has persisted for decades, and a hegemonic, now religiously polarize India.

Poland is located in the heart of Europe, sharing borders with Germany to the west, the Czech Republic and Slovakia to the south, Ukraine and Belarus to the east, and the Baltic Sea, Lithuania, and Russia's Kaliningrad Oblast to the north. With a landmass of 312,696 square kilometres, the country ranks as the sixth largest member state in the European Union. The topography of the nation is varied, encompassing mountainous regions in the southern and central areas, such as the Tatra Mountains and the Sudetes, in addition to undulating plains in the northern and western regions.<sup>1</sup>

Warsaw, situated in the east-central region of Poland, is the country's capital and most populous city. It is positioned along the banks of the Vistula River. Prominent urban centres include Kraków, Łódź, Wrocław, Poznań, Gdańsk,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Encyclopaedia Britannica, visit at https://www.britannica.com/place/Poland.

and Szczecin. With a populace of around 38 million individuals, Poland ranks as the sixth most densely populated nation in the European Union.<sup>2</sup>

Poland had been a sovereign state from the eighth century until the nineteenth century. Poland, however, disappeared from European maps in 1795. Prussia, Russia, and Austria-Hungary, three powerful surrounding states, partitioned it and it remained territorially divided until the beginning of the 20<sup>th</sup> century. If we see in retrospect, there were times in Polish history when defeat was not heroic. Before the Russian Empire, the Hapsburgs' organisation in southeast Europe, and Prussia's ascent to prominence, the Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth was one of Europe's most powerful alliances. This alliance formed in the 17th century included all of the territories between the Baltic and roughly the Black Sea from what is now western Ukraine to the heart of Germany. This period of Polish history is often regarded as the "golden age". The Poles are aware of their historical dominance in North Europe but they are certain that it will never be repeated.

As a sovereign state by 1795, it had already been partitioned among the new great powers of Prussia, Russia, and Austria. As a result of the Treaty of Versailles, it was re-established in 1919, long after it had lost its independence. They practiced democracy only for a brief period of time until it proved to be uncontrollable and they reverted to tyranny. Nazi Germany and the Soviet Union retook and partitioned Poland at the outset of World War II in 1939. Due to its geographical location, Poland became the epicentre of European conflict for the following six years. While it became an independent nation in 1945, the Soviet Union dominated its politics until the 1980s. More than five million Poles lost their lives and countless more were maimed as a result of the crimes committed during World War II, among them approximately three million Jews.<sup>3</sup>

## Dilemma of hostile neighbours: Pakistan

There is a widespread consensus that India has aspirations on a regional scale to control the peripheries. The US is in the process of progressively losing its leadership position as it continues to pursue its "America First" policy. This involves major trade war with China. As a consequence of these

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Poland – EU member country profile, available at https://european-union.europa.eu/ principles-countries-history/country-profiles/poland\_en.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Visit https://www.state.gov/reports/just-act-report-to-congress/poland/.

shifts, we can speculate about the steps India may take to accommodate itself to the pattern which is emerging all over the globe. This indicates India's foreign policy aspirations in the last few years through the lens of hegemony and a y-centred case study.<sup>4</sup>

These aspirations include stalemating SAARC and refusing to accept the Western narrative in the conflict in Ukraine. Other examples include pursuing a permanent place in the United Nations Security Council. The US and the existing framework of laws and practices in the Indian Ocean and Southeast Asia are neither wholly challenged by India's foreign policy nor is it wholly supported by it. The strength of relations between India and Pakistan, as well as the level of competition between the US and China, will both have an effect on how well Indian businesses do in other parts of the world.<sup>5</sup>

On the other hand, the relationship between China and Pakistan is time tested. A landmark agreement for the strategic and long-term development of CPEC, which is the lifeline of the BRI, was signed in 2013 by the two parties as part of a memorandum. Since India claims Kashmiri territory under Pakistani administration to be an "inseparable part" of Indian territory, it has expressed resistance to the idea. The relationship between India and Pakistan has not seen any significant improvement as a direct result of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) or China's partnership in it. India's long-standing antagonistic approach against Pakistan and China leads them to feel insecure about China's investment in Pakistan. As a result, India is concerned about Chinese ambitions in Pakistan. Even after the Pulwama attack and the removal of Article 370, the present government has not shown any indications of mending relations with Pakistan.<sup>6</sup>

## Poland

Russia is now Poland's almost-next-door neighbour. Russia has a long history of hostility against Poland in the 20th century, and due to the recent war in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> M. Ali and S. M. H. Bukhari, "Indian Military Doctrine and Its Impact on South Asia's Strategic Stability", *Margalla Papers* 26, no. I (2022): 74–84.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Manjeet S. Pardesi, "India's China Strategy under Modi Continuity in the Management of an Asymmetric Rivalry", *International Politics* 59, no. 1 (February 2022): 44–66. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41311-021-00287-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Z. Murtaza, A. S. Shah, and K. Murtaza, "Propaganda as a War between Pakistan and India: Objectives and Reasons," *Human Nature Journal of Social Sciences* 3, no. 3 (2022): 147–57.

Ukraine, Poland is more than just cautious. Poland is on edge as a result of recent attacks on two fronts: first, by refugees rushing into the country, and second, by Ukrainian separatists at a military site close to the Polish-Ukrainian border. These recent attacks have put Poland in a precarious position. Concerns have also been expressed with regard to the level of security. Russia launched an attack on a Ukrainian military base located in Yavoriv, which is just 16 kilometres (10 miles) away from the Polish border. Poland has been warning the West for a significant number of years that Russia intends to alter the power dynamic in Europe. When the Polish government voiced its worries, they were called "alarmists" and faced criticism for it. Nevertheless, it is not the case anymore. Poland, which was previously neglected by some members of NATO due to its image as a postcommunist "Russophobe", has now emerged as a crucial member of the alliance's eastern flank in recent years. This shift in Poland's status as a member of the alliance's eastern flank has occurred in recent years. It is the most reliable connection in the network that currently connects Western countries with Ukraine in its current state.<sup>7</sup>

## **Refugees Crisis**

## Pakistan

After the withdrawal of the US forces from Afghanistan in August 2021, the country has spiralled downward into one of the most severe humanitarian crises in the history of South Asia. 186,680 Afghans forced to flee their country in search of safety in the neighbouring countries. Pakistan has always been the destination of choice for Afghans fleeing persecution and economic suffering. According to estimates provided by the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), Pakistan has received 117,550 Afghan refugees since 2020. This is about 62% of the total refugee population that has fled Afghanistan. A contrasting number comes from Pakistani authorities, who believe that 250,000 Afghans have entered Pakistan since the evacuation. At this time, Pakistan is already home to around 1.3 million Afghan refugees who have been officially recognised, in addition to an additional 500,000 migrants who are not registered.<sup>8</sup> It is particularly challenging for Pakistan to cope with the present refugee crisis since the country does not have local refugee legislation and has migration policy

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Katya Adler, "Ukraine War: Fears Russian Aggression Could Spill into Poland", BBC, 15 March 2022. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60746437.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> J. A. Masudi and N. Mustafa, "The Legal Status of Afghan Refugees in Pakistan", *Pakistan Journal of International Affairs* 5, no. 2 (2022).

frameworks that are not well stated. The border between Afghanistan and Pakistan is still utilised as a route for business and for daily travel of illegal migrants, rendering it susceptible to the entry of transnational terrorists despite recent fortification along the border. Without reform in the law, refugees and irregular migrants would be regarded the same, which will create problems in the areas of both security and humanitarian aid. It is important for Pakistan to devise a cohesive plan for dealing with Afghan refugees that is in line with both international obligations and the institutions of local administration.<sup>9</sup>

Although Pakistan has traditionally given Afghan migrants shelter on prima facie, humanitarian basis, the country's wider response to refugees has mostly been based on its border security and the goals it has set for its foreign policy. Despite cooperative action taken by the United States and Pakistan and subsequent collaboration with the UNHCR and USAID, Pakistan does not have any legislation at the national level regarding the administration of Afghan refugees that is in line with the requirements of international law and local government.<sup>10</sup>

## Poland

The war in Ukraine is a major cause of population movement and it will increase in the future of the situation persist. The massive flight from Ukraine is already being labelled one of the largest exoduses in Europe since 1945. At the end of World War II, the Europe experienced the largest-ever evacuation under coercive circumstances. According to the United Nations, the number of Ukrainian migrants entering Poland has decreased significantly over the last several weeks. On April 9, there were 28,908 new arrivals, compared to almost 141,000 at the peak on March 6. On the other hand, if the war in Ukraine becomes more intense, a great number of additional refugees may join them. According to official figures provided by the UNHCR, the total number of people forced from their homes as a result of the Russian invasion of Ukraine has now reached 12.6 million. There are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Noorulain Naseem, "A Balancing Act: Challenges to Pakistan's Refugee Management", *South Asian Voices*, South Asian Voices-Stimson Center, 14 October 2022. https://southasianvoices.org/a-balancing-act-challenges-to-pakistans-refugeemanagement/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Imrana Begum, "Repatriation of Afghan Refugees, Fencing the Pak-Afghan Border for the National Security of Pakistan", 2022, available at https://tasam.org/en/Icerik/61747/ fencing\_pakafghan\_border\_for\_national\_security\_of\_pakistan.

about 7.3 million people who meet the criteria for the status of refugee among the 28 countries that make up the European Union.<sup>11</sup> A provisional status has been given to around four million refugees. Through its borders with Ukraine and Belarus, Poland has taken in the largest number of refugees from that nation than any other country in the world. However, there are fewer refugees still residing in Poland, with the most recent official government estimates putting the total number at 1.4 million. In Hungary, the discrepancy between the official and unofficial migration counts is even higher. According to the local border guards, while over 1.3 million Ukrainians have entered Hungarian territory since February, only 30,000 of them have been granted temporary protection. This is despite the fact that over 1.3 million Ukrainians have entered Hungarian territory. Some organisations that provide humanitarian assistance are under the impression that the government of Hungary is exaggerating the number of migrants who are entering the country in order to get further financial support from the European Union.<sup>12</sup>

#### **Regional scenario**

The Doha pact has not brought about a condition of peace and stability in Afghanistan. It is evident by the fact that analysts are predicting more instability and maybe a civil war there. The turmoil in Afghanistan will have implications across the region and beyond, offering new threats and challenges that were not anticipated. Afghanistan, Russia, and several Central Asian states have borne the burden of the drug trade that is flowing from Afghanistan, while India, China, and Pakistan have taken the brunt of the weight of terrorist attacks in the new century as a direct result of instability in Iran. The migration of people has had a negative impact not only on the political and economic atmosphere in Pakistan and Iran but also on the climate in other countries. Increasing instability and ongoing violence in Afghanistan as a result of the US' withdrawal.<sup>13</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> H. Lanlan, L. Xiaoyi, and L. Shumei, "NATO's Actions Belie Its Words in Accepting Ukrainian Refugees", *The Guardian*, 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Robert Tait, "Hungary accused of inflating number of Ukrainian arrivals to seek EU funds", *The Guardian*, 31 March 2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Raj Verma, "Afghanistan, Regional Powers and Non-traditional Security Threats and Challenges", *Global Policy* 13, no. 1 (February 2022): 107–13. https://doi.org/10.1111/ 1758-5899.13071.

The political, social, ethnic, and religious fault lines in Afghanistan are expected to widen as a result of the departure of the U.S. and NATO troops and the establishment of the Islamic Emirate of Afghanistan. This has the potential to spark a civil war and cause widespread turmoil not seen since the 1990s. The non-traditional security issues currently present in the region, such as religious fundamentalism and transnational terrorism, the drug trade, and the refugee crisis, would be exacerbated by this to an unprecedented degree. Academics are of the opinion that it is in the public interest to address the innovative security concerns that are now facing both the region and the globe. The subject of communal action, that is, the shared development of a good or cooperative action to combat the issue is examined via the lens of handling non-traditional security problems including terrorism, drug trafficking, and mass migration/refugee inflow. When people work together to solve a problem or create a beneficial outcome, they are engaging in collective action. It demonstrates how different threat assessments, conflicting interests, and geopolitical rivalries may make it difficult to coordinate actions and share information. There is a possibility that problems with leadership may emerge, which will hinder the organization's or institution's capacity to successfully react to challenges. If coordinated efforts are not made, the non-traditional security issues arising in Afghanistan would be very challenging to address.<sup>14</sup>

#### Poland

Last year in 2022, satellite photographs showed Russia's largest army buildup along its border with Belarus since the Cold War. The US, Russia, and many countries from Europe, including France and Germany, did not come to an agreement throughout the course of their discussions.<sup>15</sup> By the end of February 2022, the US issued a warning that a Russian invasion of Ukraine was imminent, citing Moscow's growing military posture on the border with Ukraine. The invasion was expected to take place in March 2022. Then, President Putin sent troops to the cities of Luhansk and Donetsk, claiming that the soldiers' presence was necessary to preserve calm in the region. A

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Zoaib Habib Tharwani, Prince Kumar, Sean Kaisser Shaeen, Zarmina Islam, Mohammad Yasir Essar, and Shoaib Ahmad, "Maternal Mortality in Afghanistan: Challenges, Efforts, and Recommendations", *Clinical Epidemiology and Global Health* 15 (May 2022). Visit at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S221339842200080X.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> P. Balogh, Z. Gál, Z. Hajdú, S. Rácz, and J. W. Scott, "On the (Geo) Political Salience of Geographical Imaginations: A Central European Perspective", *Eurasian Geography and Economics* 63, no. 6 (2022): 691–703.

few days later, the United States took retaliatory action by imposing sanctions on the regions in question as well as the Nord Stream 2 gas pipeline.<sup>16</sup> However, just before the invasion, the United States and Ukraine were still disagreeing on the nature of the Russian threat, with Ukrainian leaders playing down the possibility of an incursion and postponing the deployment of their reserve and military forces. American authorities were more convinced than their Ukrainian counterparts that an armed Russian threat existed.

On February 24, 2022, Putin declared the start of a massive invasion of Ukraine from land, sea, and air. His targets were Ukrainian military installations and cities throughout the country. This was done in spite of the United Nations Security Council's last-ditch effort to dissuade Russia from invading Ukraine. Putin's invasion targeted Ukrainian military assets and cities throughout the country. Joe Biden, the President of the United States, referred to the strike as "unprovoked and unjustifiable," and he and his European allies imposed severe sanctions not only on Vladimir Putin and Sergey Lavrov, the Foreign Minister of Russia but also on Russia's largest banks and the country's oil and gas sector.<sup>17</sup> At an extraordinary session of the United States General Assembly on March 2, 141 of the 193 member nations approved condemning Russia's attack on Ukraine and urging that Russia leave Ukraine at once. The motion passed with a majority of 141 votes.<sup>18</sup>

Historically, since Russia's 2014 annexation of Crimea, Ukraine has been the victim of many cyberattacks. Over 225,000 people in Ukraine were without power as a result of an attack on energy-producing firms in December 2015, and another attack on a Ukrainian utility company in December 2016 caused a blackout in many neighbourhoods in Kyiv. The NotPetya assault started in June of 2017, and it first targeted computer systems used by Ukrainian government agencies and businesses. Eventually, the attack spread to computer systems located all over the world, and it resulted in damages of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> "U.S. slaps sanctions on company building Russia's Nord Stream 2 pipeline", *Reuters*, 24 February 2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Visit at https://edition.cnn.com/europe/live-news/ukraine-russia-putin-news-03-11-22/ h\_bcddbab56873b9ed 9f94e63301e8fe62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Al Jazeera. ""No Other Option": Excerpts of Putin's Speech Declaring War', 24 February 2022. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/2/24/putins-speech-declaring-war-on-ukrai ne-translated-excerpts.

billions of dollars. The Russian invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 was accompanied by a wave of distributed denial-of-service attacks on government and ally websites in the country. These attacks were carried out by cybercriminals.<sup>19</sup>

# Security concerns

Talking about the threats that Pakistan faces from the outside world, Pakistan's long-time adversary India is often brought up. However, Pakistan's location between Afghanistan and India merits further attention. Pakistan's perceptions of its own security have been significantly impacted, in a substantial way, by its relationships with India and Afghanistan. There are three big dangers that Pakistan faces: the first is India, the second is Afghanistan, and the third is the danger that arises from a changing internal dynamic. However, the events of September 11 have further complicated the situation, and intermittent assaults as well as a growing militant presence within across the border pose increasing security challenges to Pakistan's national integrity. These dangers come not just from the outside in, in the shape of the military and ideological objectives of potential rivals, but also from the inside out, in the form of worries over the nation's internal security.<sup>20</sup>

In this era, when science and technology are advancing at such a rapid pace, problems often do not arise from the immediate area. Because armament and transportation infrastructure may stretch across the continental United States, other local forces may represent equally substantial threats to national security even if they do not actually relocate to the immediate area. It is possible that the beginnings, arrangements, execution, repercussions, and ramifications of both internal and external threats are inextricably linked to one another. China, Afghanistan, India, and Iran are Pakistan's immediate neighbours. To the south is the Arabian Sea. There is no reason for alarm coming from the direction of the south, and neither China nor Iran is considered to be a potential danger to the country.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> See details in "How the NotPetya attack is reshaping cyber insurance", 1 December 2021 at https://www.brookings.edu/articles/how-the-notpetya-attack-is-reshaping-cyber-insur ance/#:~:text=In%20June%202017%2C%20when%20the,%2410%20billion%20of%20dam age%20globally.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Muhammad Tariq, "Post 9/11 Dimensions of Pak-Afghan Relations", Rashhat-e-Qalam 2, no. 2 (15 September 2022): 1–19. https://doi.org/10.56765/rq.v2i2.62.

If Pakistan is successful in establishing stable relations with its neighbours, the nation may be able to alleviate a significant portion of its long-standing security concerns.<sup>21</sup>

#### Poland

Poland has emerged as a crucial member of the alliance's eastern flank in recent years. In the past, some members of NATO saw Poland as a "Russophobe". It is now the most stable between the West and Ukraine.<sup>22</sup> Many shipments of Western armaments to the Ukrainian military go via Poland on their way to Ukraine. On the other hand, Moscow considered these convoys to be "legitimate military targets" while they were operating in Ukraine, which made Poland and Polish supplies fair game. Rafal Trzaskowski, the mayor of Warsaw and a significant political figure said that his country was not afraid despite the fact that Russia had launched a missile strike so close to the Polish border and that NATO had discussed the possibility of Russia organising chemical attacks.<sup>23</sup>

Non-state threats, such as those offered by transnational organised crime, are an additional phenomenon that is increasing and posing a danger to Poland's national interests; nevertheless, these risks are not the result of terrorist activity. Laundering money and engaging in corrupt practices are essential components of this kind of criminal activity, which is also related to the trafficking of illicit drugs, firearms, hazardous materials, and people. The potential risk is created when there is a large-scale movement of persons or things over the border that has the potential to compromise Poland's national security. Despite the fact that the chance of a mass migration of this kind occurring at this time is minimal, Poland's strategic location on the European continent intensifies the current dangers in this region. At this time, Poland has a responsibility to take into account the economic and social impact of migration flows and to take steps to prevent the adverse effects of these movements. A significant number of people leaving Poland for economic reasons have created a significant challenge for the country's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Aleksandra Gasztold and Przemysław Gasztold, "The Polish Counterterrorism System and Hybrid Warfare Threats", *Terrorism and Political Violence* 34, no. 6 (18 August 2022): 1259– 76. https://doi.org/10.1080/09546553.2020.1777110.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Katya Adler, "Ukraine War: Fears Russian Aggression Could Spill into Poland", BBC, 15 March 2022. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60746437.

public services in recent years.<sup>24</sup> It is possible that Polish territory might serve as a viable logistical base for planning and executing attacks against persons, organisations, and enterprises located in neighbouring countries due to its central location and ease of access. This may include the possibility that Poland will serve as a hub (rather than only a corridor) for the trafficking of illegal drugs or persons, rather than merely a transit corridor. As a direct result of the growing operation of transnational criminal organisations in Poland during the last several years, a variety of social pathologies have surfaced in the country. The threat posed to Poland is one that cannot be ignored.<sup>25</sup>

#### Conclusion

Pakistan and Poland, situated on the opposite ends of the Eurasian continent, encounter comparable geopolitical predicaments as a result of their geographic positioning. Both countries are located in the regions that are marked by unstable conditions, refugee crisis, neighbouring countries with hegemonic designs, and security apprehensions.

The issue of unstable neighbourhoods poses a great challenge for both Pakistan and Poland. Pakistan is geographically adjacent to Afghanistan and Iran, both of which have experienced prolonged periods of political and social unrest. The existence of radical factions within these countries presents a tangible peril to the security of Pakistan. In a comparable vein, the political and military conflicts that have transpired in recent years have affected Poland's neighbouring countries to the east, namely Ukraine and Belarus. The act of annexing Crimea by Russia has resulted in increased instability in the region, prompting Poland to express its dissent towards Russian aggression. In the light of these challenges, both the countries have placed emphasis on enhancing their military capabilities and forging alliances with other nations to reinforce their security.

The refugee crisis is a shared challenge that is being confronted by both Pakistan and Poland. For decades, Pakistan has provided refuge to millions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> A. Gasztold and D. Szlachter, "The Role of Anti-Terrorist Coordination Centers in the Security Systems of Germany and Poland, A Comparative Analysis", *Studia Politologiczne*, 2022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Anton Moldovan, "Poland's National Security Policy in a New Regional Security Environment, Case Study: National Security Strategy of Poland (2014)", *Torun International Studies* 1, no. 11 (31 December 2018): 89. https://doi.org/10.12775/tis.2018.008.

of individuals fleeing Afghanistan, and the recent takeover by the Taliban has only served to compound the existing challenges. The influx of refugees has resulted in acute pressure on Pakistan's resources, thereby giving rise to social and economic predicaments. Poland is currently facing an influx of refugees originating from the Middle East and Africa, who are seeking asylum in Europe due to ongoing conflicts in their home countries. The increase in the number of refugees has contributed to the escalation of political tensions in Poland, prompting the government to adopt a stringent stance on immigration. It is imperative for both nations to adopt a more sophisticated strategy towards the refugee crisis and collaborate with the global community to tackle the underlying factors that lead to involuntary displacement.

The presence of neighbouring countries with dominant aspirations represents a noteworthy peril to the security of Pakistan and Poland. India, situated to the east of Pakistan, is an emerging regional hegemon possessing nuclear armaments. The two nations have a longstanding history of hostility and have engaged in multiple armed conflicts over the contested region of Kashmir. Likewise, the Eastern European nation of Poland shares a border with the global superpower of Russia, which has a longstanding tradition of exerting its dominance in the region. The annexation of Crimea has elicited apprehension regarding Russia's motives in the area, and Poland has expressed its dissent towards Russian belligerence. It is imperative for both nations to implement a diplomatic strategy in handling their interactions with their influential neighbouring countries. They should strive to establish productive collaborations that foster regional stability and tranquilly.

Pakistan and Poland face similar security challenges. Pakistan has been engaged in a prolonged battle against terrorism, experiencing a multitude of terrorist incidents. Although there has been some improvement in recent years, the risk of terrorism continues to be significant. Likewise, Poland has been contending with an escalation in far-right radicalism, which jeopardise social unity and steadiness. It is imperative for both the countries to implement a holistic security strategy that tackles the underlying factors contributing to these issues and fosters equitable communities that uphold legal principles and human rights.

To conclude, Pakistan and Poland encounter comparable geopolitical predicaments owing to their respective geographical positions. Both the

countries are confronted with the challenge of managing volatile regions, addressing refugee crisis, contending with neighbouring states that seek to exert influence, and ensuring security. In order to tackle these obstacles, it is imperative for both to implement a holistic strategy that places emphasis on diplomacy, collaboration, and adherence to legal principles. The promotion of stability and peace, as well as the support for such endeavours, are also within the purview of the international community.